

Association for the Development of Education in Africa (ADEA)

REPORT OF THE MINISTERIAL CONFERENCE IN CENTRAL AFRICA

"Effective Responses to the HIV/AIDS Pandemic in the Education Sector: From Analysis to Action"

Contents

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS	1
CONTEXT	2
I- PURPOSE AND EXPECTED OUTCOMES OF THE MEETING	4
II- PARTICIPANTS	5
III- THE PROGRAM	6
IV- CONCLUSIONS AND OUTCOMES OF MAJOR DISCUSSION GROUPS	7
V- GROUP WORK	19
GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS	22
VI- THE CLOSING	24
VII- CONSULTATION ON SUB-REGIONAL COOPERATION FOR EDUCATI	ION
IN THE COUNTRIES OF CENTRAL AFRICA.	24
APPENDIX 1:	
Conclusions of the Ministerial Conference	26
APPENDIX 2 List of Participants	

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

AAU Association for African University

ADEA Association for the Development of Education in Africa

ARVs Anti-retroviral drugs

DEMMIS District, Education, Management, Monitoring, Information, System

DFID Department for International Development

ECD Early Childhood Development

EFA Education for All

HIPC Heavily Indebted Poor Countries
HIV/AIDS Human Immuno-deficiency Virus /

Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome Inter-Agency Task Team on Education

IATT Inter-Agency Task Team on Education

IBE International Bureau of Education

IIEP International Institute for Educational Planning

MAP Multi-country AIDS Program

MOE Ministry of Education

NEPAD New Economic Partnership for African Development

NGOs non-governmental organizations
OVC Orphans and Vulnerable Children
PCD Partnership for Child Development

PNLS Programme National De Lutte contre le SIDA

PRESIEC Projet pour la prévention du SIDA dans les écoles du Congo

PRSP Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers

SWAP Sector Wide Approaches
UIS UNESCO Institute for Statistics

UNAIDS United Nations Program on HIV/AIDS UNDP United Nations Development Program

UNESCO United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization

UNIFPA The United Nations Population Fund UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund

USAID United States Agency for International Development

WFP World Food Program

Report of the Ministerial Conference for Central Africa on "Effective Responses to the HIV/AIDS Pandemic in the Education Sector: From Analysis to Action", Libreville, Gabon, 27-29 May, 2003, ADEA

CONTEXT

The sub-Saharan African region is the hardest-hit by the HIV/AIDS pandemic. At present, this region alone accounts for 70% of the known cases. Of the 42 million cases identified worldwide by the United Nations Coordination Office, UNAIDS, more than 29 million are found in sub-Saharan Africa. Certain countries on the continent have reached general epidemic proportions and the consequences are exacting a heavy toll at both micro and macroeconomic levels. With prevalence rates going from 5 to nearly 40%, sub-Saharan Africa is facing an unprecedented challenge. In some countries where infection rates are high, hundreds of people die from the disease each day and several hundred others are infected. To take but one example, the infection rate in Botswana for the period 1999-2000 was around 30 to 40% of the adult population. When one realizes that the vast majority of people either dead or infected belong to the most productive age group (15-45 years old), the situation inspires dread. AIDS in Africa has become not only a major public health problem, but above all, an enormous challenge to development itself.

As for the education sector, it is being hit two-fold by the pandemic. Empirical data increasingly demonstrates that the sector is among those most impacted. The pandemic threatens both supply and demand at the very moment when Africa is striving to achieve Education for All (EFA) by the year 2015. Studies in Botswana, Malawi, Uganda and the Central African Republic show a number of trends:

- 1. Among teachers, the infection rate is high and a large number are obliged to abandon their classes (Fassa, 2000)¹. In the Central African Republic, a joint study by UNAIDS, UNDP and UNICEF shows that AIDS has been responsible for increasing the death rate among teachers by 12.6%.
- 2. In some schools, HIV infection rates are five times higher for girls than for boys.

AIDS-related orphans leave school in droves and children whose parents are dying are obliged to stay away for long periods in order to care for them, and for their younger brothers and sisters.

In terms of prevention, education is the only "vaccination" that exists today to protect oneself against AIDS. A large number of countries were caught completely off-guard by the raging and pernicious effects of the pandemic. Few succeeded in establishing a timely and effective response to tackle this problem. Awareness about what role the education sector should play came very late, since many countries initially considered the disease was primarily a medical problem. The ADEA Initiative, "Identifying effective responses to HIV/AIDS", has shown clearly that prevention

¹ Fassa, Maniane. 2000. Final report of the ADEA Working Group on Teaching profession, Francophone section.

programs are so recent that they haven't yet had a chance to prove their effectiveness. Given this situation, many decision-makers and researchers have realized that there is no time to lose in gathering reliable information about their effectiveness. Better to move directly to action and to learn by doing what ingredients make a program effective or not. However, to give results, the move to action and learning by doing require a certain degree of preparedness. Ministries of Education must be ready to face some tough questions like the following:

- What is the best means, given the way the disease develops among the population (morbidity of parents or of those who take care of the children), to control the pandemic's effects on school enrolment, and what are the possible short-term and long-term measures to be taken?
- What is the impact of the HIV/AIDS pandemic on current recruitment policies, on training and retention of teachers affected by the disease, and what responses are possible?
- What life skills and values are necessary to help all concerned individuals to protect themselves (students, teachers, administrators), and what are the best ways and means to ensure these are acquired?
- What consequences does the disease have on classroom provision and demand or school management, and what should be done to keep the system operating almost normally?
- What kinds of information systems should be put in place to alert administrators about failures in the system, and how can these be adapted to the disease's parameters?
- How can multisectoral partnerships and mechanisms be created with other public institutions and actors in civil society (Parent-Teacher Associations, community groups, NGOs) so that appropriate psychosocial responses can be introduced?
- How can school programs be redesigned to better support the students' need for functional autonomy?
- What are the implications of these challenges for issues involving quality, equity and school reform, and what alternative solutions can be found?

During the 1999 biennale in Johannesburg, South Africa, President Mbeki issued a ringing appeal to ADEA. He called on ADEA to respond to the educational and social challenges posed by the HIV/AIDS pandemic in Africa. ADEA did so in April 2000, by launching its Initiative called "Identifying Effective Responses to HIV/AIDS." This was an opportunity for Ministers of education and training in sub-Saharan Africa to take stock of the preventive actions and policies that had been introduced in the sector to tackle HIV/AIDS. The goal was to document those interventions deemed effective or promising, that might then be developed and extended. The effort was meant to ease the learning process and allow a sharing of lessons learned.

It is in this context and as a follow-up to the ADEA exercise that the ADEA Bureau of African Ministers asked at its April 2002 meeting that a sub-regional ministerial conference on HIV/AIDS be organized for Central Africa. The Government of Gabon, through its Minister of Education, agreed to host the conference in Libreville from 27 to 29 May, 2003. To ensure coherence with the programs of other actors at the national and the international level, ADEA took initiative to collaborate with partners by co-hosting a sub-regional workshop with UNAIDS IATT, UNESCO and UNDP offices in Libreville preceding the ADEA Ministerial meeting.

I- PURPOSE AND EXPECTED OUTCOMES OF THE MEETING

The conference was more than justified by the clear, urgent need to move from analysis and stock-taking to implementation of sector action plans that would give ministries of education the tools they needed to face the various challenges posed by HIV/AIDS in a concrete and effective manner.

Specifically, this general objective was divided into four main goals:

- 1. To assess the preparedness of countries in terms of sector policies and to highlight the needs of ministries of education, especially in capacity building.
- 2. To share the lessons learned that emerged among countries participating in the ADEA Initiative on "Identifying Effectives Responses to HIV/AIDS".
- 3. To outline strategies for:
 - (i) Integrating lessons learned in the preparation and implementation of sector action plans;
 - (ii) Highlighting the different options and policy priorities;
 - (iii) Introducing "effective" prevention programs in schools;
 - (iv) Promoting the necessary intersectoral approaches and partnerships.
- 4. To offer the ministries those specific methods and tools needed to face the challenges, whether in terms of prevention, planning or management.

The expected outcomes were as follows:

- 1) A table showing preparedness in each country;
- 2) A table showing the needs of ministries and key sector personnel (training, resources);
- 3) A list of sector and inter-sector policy options for fighting HIV/AIDS;
- 4) A list of tools for monitoring the impact of the epidemic on education;
- 5) Basic elements for establishing a sub-regional action plan that could define the role of ministers as well as their social, financial and technical partners.

II- PARTICIPANTS

The conference was attended by 126 participants including:

• The following Ministers of Education from central Africa

- 1. Hon. Mr. Prosper Mpawenayo, Minister of Education in Burundi.
- 2. Hon. Mr. Emmanuel Bantar Ngafeeson, First Secretary of State in Cameroon.
- 3. Hon. Mr. Rosalie Kama-Niamanyoua, Minister of Primary and Secondary Education in charge of Literacy for Congo, Brazzaville.
- 4. Hon. Mr. Pierre Michel Nguimbi, Minister of Technical and Professional Education and Training in Congo, Brazzaville.
- 5. Hon. Mr. Daniel Ona-Ondo, Minister of Education in Gabon.
- 6. Hon. Mr. Frederic Massavala Mboumba, Minister of State for for Education in Gabon.
- 7. Hon. Mr. Lazare Yagao Ngama, Secretary in the Ministry of Education and Research, Central African Republic.
- 8. Hon. Mr. Eugene Munyakayanza, Secretary of State for Primary and Secondary Education in Rwanda.
- 9. Hon. Mr. Mandigui Yokabgjim, the Minister of Education in Tchad,
- 10. The Minister from Sao Tome and Principe was represented by a senior official.

• Representing the ADEA Bureau of Education Ministers

- 1. Hon. Mr. Archibald Lesao Lehohla, Ministrer of Education in Lesotho.
- 2. Hon. Dr. Mrs. Evelyne S. Kandakai, Minister of Education in Liberia.
- 3. The ministers from Kenya and Nigeria were represented by senior officials from the ministries of education in their respective countries.

• The following Agencies and Cooperation Organisations

- 1. Director General's office in the French Foreign Ministry's Department of International Cooperation and Development.
- 2. Department for International Development (DFID).
- 3. IBE/UNESCO
- 4. International Institute for Educational Planning (IIEP/UNESCO)
- 5. Partnership for Child Development (PCD)
- 6. UNAIDS
- 7. United Nations Development Program (UNDP)
- 8. UNESCO
- 9. UNFPA
- 10. UNICEF
- 11. World Bank
- 12. World Food Program (WFP)
- Representatives of civil society, and officials from ministries institutes and universities

III- THE PROGRAM

• Opening Ceremony

After a welcoming speech by the Prime Minister of Gabon, the First Lady, the Hon. Mrs. Edith Lucie Bongo gave the opening address. Also present were: Hon. M. Archibald Lesao Lehohla and Hon. Mr. Daniel Ona Ondo, who had previously welcomed the guests while underlining the importance of exchanging experiences between African countries and adopting a regional approach for fighting AIDS.

Panels

There were six discussion panels organized as plenary sessions. They covered the following themes:

Panel 1: Analysis of the impact of HIV/AIDS on education, on the preparedness of countries, and the lessons learned from the initiative "Identifying Effectives Responses for fighting AIDS".

Panel 2: Developing sectoral policies associated with national plans for fighting HIV/AIDS.

Panel 3: Tools for measuring and managing the impact of HIV/AIDS on the educational system and consequences for recruitment, training and deployment of teachers.

Panel 4: Prevention programs: Moving from a focus on a single type of actor (students) towards multiple targets (teachers, administrators and the neighborhood community around the school).

Panel 5: Strategies targeted for orphans and vulnerable children: concepts, measures, and psychosocial aspects.

Panel 6: Intersectoral approaches and partnership for a unified approach and more effective action.

Working groups

The afternoons of the first and second days were devoted to working groups' parallel sessions covering the following themes:

- (i) HIV/AIDS and primary and secondary education
- (ii) HIV/AIDS and higher education
- (iii) HIV/AIDS and non-formal education
- (iv) HIV/AIDS and early childhood development (ECD)

Closing Ceremony

IV- CONCLUSIONS AND OUTCOMES OF MAJOR DISCUSSION GROUPS

<u>Panel 1:</u> Analysis of: (i) the impact of HIV/AIDS on education;(ii) the preparedness of countries, and (iii) the lessons learned from the Initiative "Identifying Effective Responses to HIV/AIDS"

a) Impact of HIV/AIDS on the Education Sector

Analysis of the impact of HIV/AIDS on the education sector was carried out using empirical data from several African countries and more specifically from a case study from Cote d'Ivoire. As a matter of fact, awareness of the impact of HIV/AIDS on education and lessons learned from programs put in place within the education sectors of affected countries are relatively recent.

HIV/AIDS has an impact on the demand, supply and quality of education.

- Demand is impacted significantly by the growing number of: school-aged children, orphans, vulnerable children or victims of HIV/AIDS and whose chances of attending school are dwindling significantly. Special attention must be paid to:
 - Orphans and vulnerable children as their number is increasing and who suffer from discrimination and exclusion within education systems.
 - ➤ Girls who are quantitatively more affected by the virus and at an earlier age than boys.
- Supply is also negatively impacted by HIV/AIDS through its devastating effects on the teaching force:
 - > High mortality rate among teachers;
 - ➤ Teachers' low productivity due to absenteeism; abandonment of the profession and exodus from rural to urban areas that provide better health care:
 - ➤ And increasing stress resulting from uncertainty regarding their serological status and the effects of the pandemics on their families.
- Quality is deteriorating as a result of a decline in educational services and the psychological health of teachers and students, and the inability to plan or manage the situation.

In spite of these worrying trends, there is reason for hope: all in all, school-age children have the lowest prevalence rate. Almost all school-age children, even in the most affected countries, are HIV free, especially those children in the 5-14 age group. Education is now the only effective weapon at our disposal. Adapted and properly used, it should enable children to grow up and reach adulthood without contracting the disease by teaching them knowledge on prevention and healthy behaviour.

To achieve this, every effort should not be spared to:

- Maintain and improve education supply in order to attain Education for All (EFA),
- Meet demand by ensuring that girls, orphans as well as vulnerable children are enrolled in and able to attend schools,
- Use education as a means for preventing new infections among students and teachers.

b) State of preparedness in countries of central Africa

The situation in central Africa was analyzed using data collected from questionnaires addressed to ministries of education in eight countries in the sub-region. The aim of that questionnaire was to collect data sorted by country on their experience related to HIV/AIDS on a national level and within the education sector.

Analysis of the questionnaires reveals the following:

- At the national level, the majority of countries (six out of seven countries) have:
 - > An operational strategic framework for fighting AIDS in place.
 - > A national action plan
 - > A committed leadership at the highest level
- Though limited in scope, there are responses within the education sector such as:
 - A sector strategy for fighting the pandemic,
 - > A coordination unit hosted by ministries of education,
 - > Active partnerships with the Parents and Teachers Associations, NGOs, religious bodies and communities.

Nonetheless, the development of policies and strategies for fighting AIDS in education is handicapped by the absence, weakness or inadequacy of:

- Research on the relationship between education systems and the pandemic.
- Human resources attached to the AIDS coordination unit in the ministries of education.
- Budgetary resources allocated for fighting AIDS in education systems.
- Integration of HIV/AIDS issues into curricula and teacher training programs.
- Inexistence or little room made for other types of strategies for fighting AIDS in schools and universities.
- Mechanisms for collecting, analyzing and disseminating data on the pandemic and its impact on education.

c) Lessons learned from the ADEA exercise

The presentation and discussions of promising approaches to the HIV/AIDS pandemic, based on the ADEA Initiative, have showed the following:

Strengths

- There is "definite disquiet" about the epidemic's impact on education systems and a sincere desire to act:
- African countries already have developed some effective responses for coping with HIV/AIDS in the education sector;
- Countries need to develop their capacity to sustain interventions, to assess them and then take the most promising ones to scale;
- The proliferation of multi-sector partnerships reflects the new awareness on the part of different stakeholders and shows there is understanding of the complexity of the problem and of the need to adopt multidisciplinary approaches. This determination to work together has some important implications for partnerships;
- Using ministry employees to evaluate their own programs is an approach that shows considerable potential in terms of learning and capacity building.

Weaknesses

- Too few of the studies and proposed interventions have emphasized the systemic nature of HIV/AIDS;
- There is little variation from country to country in how the campaigns are being focused;
- Planning is rarely based on solid foundations: there is almost no reliable information system for collecting epidemiologic data in the education sector.
- The ministries of education don't have much competence in dealing with HIV/AIDS;
- Existing programs are relatively recent and limited.

Needs

- It is essential that policies and capacity-building programs for teachers be instituted, so they will feel at ease when they raise questions about HIV/AIDS and sexuality in front of their students;
- Strengthening the capacity of ministry of education staff requires resources, training plans, follow-up and monitoring;
- It is absolutely necessary to institute a means of collecting data and analyzing this information in order to manage education in the crisis conditions created by the pandemic;
- It is necessary to disseminate and share the data, documents and all information relevant to HIV/AIDS so as to increase knowledge and cooperation.

The ADEA initiative has therefore put the emphasis on system-wide strategies of intervention, and paid particular attention to strengthening capacity in the ministries of education.

<u>Panel 2</u>: Developing sector policies associated with national plans for fighting HIV/AIDS.

a. On a political level

The need to formulate sector policies in the struggle against HIV/AIDS is justified:

- As the basis of a moral and legal legitimacy to act in the education sector.
- As a framework for mobilizing actors and internal and external resources.
- As a condition for developing sustainable, system-wide programs of great scope.

Policy options, while reflecting priorities and needs in each country, should take account of:

- The extent of the political leadership's coherence and commitment.
- The need to promote inter-sector approaches and broad partnerships with different actors
- Whether or not the gender dimension is seriously integrated in the various policies, including budgetary considerations.
- The need to give priority to prevention while also fighting exclusion and promoting care for those who are sick or infected with HIV/AIDS.
- Recognition of AIDS as a major management issue in the education sector.
- The need to rely on accurate information concerning the prevalence and effect of the pandemic.
- The importance of allocating enough resources to ensure that strategies become operational.

b. On a strategic level

Strategies must be based on specific goals around which specific programs can be developed. Clear principles must be expressed concerning infected persons, gender, and sexual orientation while also addressing every other group or person who might become a victim of exclusion.

Strategic guidelines should cover:

- Prevention of new diseases focused on all components of the sector: learners, teachers, managers, administrators;
- Managing the disease: voluntary screening, mobile health unit, and home treatment;
- Reducing its impact by improving access and equality to education, reorganization of teaching and the building of an information system as a means of management;
- Institutional dispositions for implementing policies that will enable reinforcement of internal and external partnerships in the education sector.

On the whole, discussions on sector policy frameworks within the education system indicated that models could not be identical across countries since social and economic contexts are different and the pandemic may present itself in a dissimilar fashion. For example, what was achieved in Uganda could not be replicated in another country or region. However, it is important to note that in most cases the following need to be done:

Involving the community and ensure that this involvement is secured though a sound communication and advocacy strategy; ➤ Bringing on board the largest number of potential partners (politicians, parents, teachers unions etc.)

In that respect, the essential role of advocacy as communication strategy within the framework of prevention, care, "de-stigmatization" was emphasized to inform, persuade and build at several levels a responsible and committed leadership.

<u>Panel 3</u>: Tools for measuring and managing the impact of HIV/AIDS on the education system and its implications for recruitment, training and deployment of teachers.

a) Strategies and tools for measuring impact and managing education systems in a crisis context

Three research tools were presented. Namely, the **road map** as tested in three countries by the IIEP team; the **DEMMIS** (District, Education, Management, Monitoring, Information, System), which was created at the University of Natal and is being extended to 100 African and Latin American countries after having been tested in KwaZulu Natal (South Africa); and the **Ed-AIDS** project developed by the Partnership for Child Development.

The use of the **road map** for analyzing the effect of HIV/AIDS on education requires a clear vision based on leadership, multi-sector partnerships and communication. The different stages are defined by an internal coordination committee comprised of computer and human resource specialists who can ensure financial resources, the cooperation of national and international partners (PNLS and NGOs), a communication campaign and peer training and awareness activities carried out via AIDS clubs in primary, secondary school and university settings. Several examples of how to reduce the impact of HIV/AIDS in schools were used to illustrate the different stages combining research and action.

Regarding the **DEMMIS** tool: it is used to collect data in the field of education in general and that of HIV/AIDS in particular. It makes it possible to track temporary absences of teachers and students, pregnancy rates in schools, and other information linked to the AIDS pandemic.

With Jamaica and Zambia as examples, the usefulness of working in synergy has been demonstrated, especially for countries whose situations are similar and who can seek inspiration from each other. The DEMMIS is a management tool. And HIV/AIDS is also a management problem: managing it well means having reliable data that leads to appropriate responses to the problems posed by HIV/AIDS.

The third tool presented is useful for questions concerning supply (death or absenteeism of teachers) and demand (size and characteristics of the school-age population), quality of education (interrupted schooling, inadequate training). The **Ed-AIDS** model has been put forward as a way to measure the impact of HIV/AIDS on these three levels. It collects data on the number of infected teachers (past and projected), normal attrition rates, absenteeism, recruiting needs, the number of school-age orphans, and financial and economic implication of AIDS for education. The information obtained using this model can be exploited both for advocacy and for planning.

b) Other aspects of planning in a crisis context

To be certain that resource management planning in the education sector takes account of HIV/AIDS, it is necessary that:

- Decision-makers understand the need for well-managed information systems and better means to capture and treat statistical data regarding HIV/AIDS in the education sector.
- Governments and donors facilitate setting up programs to train people to collect data, build systems that promote intersectoral services, and support collective actions for taking care of the education community.

The synthesis of discussions underlined the fact that statistical data exist in a few countries but are limited and have been obtained in epidemiological studies. Those data are mainly focused on teachers (death, absenteeism, etc). However, there is no operational system for collecting data in general in most countries.

The following recommendations were made:

- To set up a primary database from which informed decisions can be made;
- To set up a base-line;
- Information sharing between national AIDS committees, the ministry of health and other sector partners especially MOE;
- Support from the UNESCO Institute for Statistics (UIS) to help national expertise in data collection;
- The existing working groups within the ministries of education should be associated with the collection of data;
- Countries should, beforehand, develop necessary indicators that will facilitate
 the collection of data in the education sector. For that, it is necessary that
 voluntary screening and counseling be available to population and
 communities.

<u>Panel 4</u>: Prevention programs: Moving from a focus on a single type of actor (students) towards multiple targets (teachers, administrators and the neighborhood community around the school)

a) Preventing HIV/AIDS in schools

Life skills are defined as being those psychosocial skills that allow individuals to think and act in a constructive and responsible manner both towards themselves and in their relations with others. Life skills fall into three categories:

- **Communication and inter-personal relations**: advocacy, negotiation/refusal, empathy, cooperation/teamwork.
- **Decision-making and critical thinking**: the different steps and skills for making decisions- and problem-solving, analytical and creative thinking
- Self-control: stress management, emotional self-control.

Life skills are necessary for:

- Making healthy (protective) choices and avoiding risk factors;
- Identifying and avoiding high-risk behaviors and situations;

- Making informed decisions;
- Building and developing mutually beneficial friendship;
- Resisting peer pressure and influence of ill- intentioned adults.

Life skills training is gender sensitive in all education interventions; is based on learners' needs; constitutes a balance between knowledge, values and competencies that lead to behavior acquisition or modification; aims at changing behavior as an integral part of the learning objectives and uses participative methods of teaching and learning.

Many actors can teach life skills especially teachers and young people (educators, peers, community groups, religious groups). The teaching framework is very variable: school, community, street, vocational and technical training, religious, clubs and groups.

In order that life skills be effective, it is important to involve all the community members (teachers, associations...) and the education sector interventions should move:

- from pilot projects to nation scale programs;
- from spotty coverage to comprehensive coverage in the education sector;
- from isolated programs in the education sector to complete multisectoral programs;
- from a not very effective dissemination towards a promising dissemination strategy;
- from creating new materials to using better existing materials;

•

from generic life skills programs to programs that emphasize specific life skills on HIV/AIDS prevention and good health .

Some African experiences in preventing HIV/AIDS in schools

Analysis reveals the size of the target audience (youth under 20 years of age = 57% of the population) and the challenges posed: early sexuality, drug abuse, inadequate information about reproductive health, poor links between schools and social services.

In response, several countries of Central Africa have set up family education and population programs (Gabon, Burundi, Rwanda, Chad, Republic of Central Africa, Sao Tome e Principe), skills training (Congo, Cameroon), and of AIDS prevention (Gabon, RCA). Unlike the experience of countries elsewhere in Africa, these show a great deal of variety of strategies: peer trainers (Tanzania), Television (South Africa), school radio broadcasts, clubs for youth, AIDS clubs (Zambia and Zanzibar), theatre, curriculum development, risk mapping, counseling and voluntary screening; community approaches (Mozambique), mass media campaigns and wide-ranging awareness-raising programs (Uganda). On balance, these experiences show results being limited to small areas or timeframes due to the following problems:

- The absence or weakness of sector policies or policies that are too recent to be functional or effective.
- Programs either limited to local level or experimental and not adopted or monitored by national-level decision makers.
- The lack of synergy and coordination between different approaches to achieving the same or complementary objectives.

- The lack or inadequacy of budgetary resources allocated to these programs.
- The absence of institutional framework in terms of legislation, laws and codes of ethics for protecting youth.
- Insufficient integration of the subject into student and teacher curricula.

Sector policies that are to be formulated and implemented should respond to the following problems with:

- A more assertive commitment from the highest education bodies;
- An integrated approach to fighting AIDS in education and to the building of more synergy between approaches and actors at all levels;
- Taking into account AIDS prevention and implementation of a training plan for the education community (students, education staff, unions, parents, school authorities) in the curricula;
- A progressive extension at the national level of successful OVC pilot projects;
- Developing laws and codes of ethics promoting the rights of children;
- Developing partnerships with communities;
- Increasing funding for implementation plans.

<u>Panel 5:</u> Strategies targeted for orphans and vulnerable children: concepts, measures, and psychosocial aspects

a) A crisis situation

Whereas there are nearly 106 million orphaned children under the age of 15 in the world, some 34 million of these are in Africa, and 21 million are AIDS-related. It was estimated that the number of OVC was 42 million in 2001, of which 20 million were AIDS-related. For Central Africa, the available data by country are shown below. Even though the estimated figures in 2001 are relatively low compared to the total estimated number of OVCs in Africa, Central Africa should pay serious attention to the exponential growth of this particular group of children.

Country Situation (Children on the Brink, 2002)					
Country	1990 OVC (thousand)	2001 OVC (thousand)			
Burundi	47	237			
Cameroon	3	210			
Congo	3	78			
Gabon	<0.1	9			
Equatorial Guinea	<0.1	<0.1			
RCA	8	107			
Rwanda	27	264			
Sao Tome	-	-			
Tchad	3	72			

Besides the scale of the AIDS epidemic, the crisis must be seen in relation to the observed deficits:

- Lack of professionalization and training of social service personnel
- Lack of financial and material means
- Difficult and limited access to education and health services by OVC
- Disorganization of support mechanisms
- Weak political commitment and mobilization of civil society
- Absence of coordination and follow-up among the actors

In such circumstances, the OVC usually live in extreme poverty lacking all amenities, in addition to being victims of abuse, assaults, and exploitation.

As human beings they face misery, insecurity and survival problems with little chance of becoming productive and independent citizens. The risks associated with their hopelessness are serious not only for themselves but also for the society in which they live. Consequences include an increase in the number of street children, of homeless people, of prostitution, the exploitation of girls and women, crimes of all sorts, with the resulting proliferation and aggravation of the AIDS pandemic.

b) Strategies favoring OVCs

The strategic support framework for OVC is multidimensional and complex. It involves a process of social change, the struggle against poverty, minimum coverage in health and education, political measures and movement forward in a global context of increasing social justice and security. The strategies must also take account of the urgent need to address the suffering and misery, on the one hand, and the need for sustaining the actions if they are to be effective, on the other. Among the main discussion points were the following:

- Definition and implementation of a socio-political framework that ensures an integrated approach to children's development, their rights and protection, with support to the families to give them access to basic social services.
- The need to mobilize families and communities so that, in place of traditional orphanages, there are local facilities that can be adapted with assistance from the government in terms of capacity building for organization, action and funding.
- Support needed for the OVC so they will be equipped to meet the challenges and needs.
- The need to develop prevention programs and mechanisms that take account of the special requirements of OVC.

Four lines of action received particular attention:

- The struggle to prevent the exclusion of OVCs is a major challenge. Above and beyond the need for prevention and treatment, it requires a sustained effort to counteract fear, and to promote self-confidence and creativity.
- It is essential to alter the social environment in which the AIDS pandemic has developed.
- Decentralization measures are effective in developing sustainable local solutions if they transfer both decision-taking skills and necessary resources to the local level, thus promoting dialogue between actors and beneficiaries in the field.
- Establishing partnerships between governments, civil society, communities and families makes it possible to reinforce interventions using dialogue, coordination and common action.

c) Promising approaches and lessons learned

The evaluation of experience in the participating countries shows that certain approaches show promise and provide lessons learned for assisting OVCs.

Promising approaches

• Creating solidarity funds to help the economically disadvantaged.

- Making assistance and protection a legal right by providing these people with a certificate of need.
- Subsidizing medical help for the very poor.
- Offering food programs and psychosocial support to AIDS orphans.

Lessons learned

- The majority of promising experiences still face the challenge of going to scale.
- There is still very little understanding of the effect of AIDS on children, on their development; on their life in the community and about the abuse and neglect they suffer.
- There has been no in-depth study of how families and communities take care of OVCs.
- Data is unreliable at source because of the failure to register births and deaths. Besides the need for free schooling, there is also a need for free food, health and other financial assistance as evidenced in the kind of educational support being given to OVCs.
- Targeted education strategies that link school activities with extra-curricular ones reflecting the orphans' special needs both on the organizational and material levels and the learning/apprenticeship process are necessary.
- Such strategies are especially effective when they include school assistance, food and health programs and efforts to provide security to the orphans by reconstituting a family environment and offering support to foster homes.
- These actions should become more effective once follow-up and evaluation mechanisms are in place.

<u>Panel 6</u>: Intersectoral approaches and partnership for a unified approach and more effective action

The complex and multidimensional nature of the AIDS pandemic requires a systemwide and multisectoral approach to fighting its effects in the education sector. This involves that all parties concerned must enter into partnerships. However, there are several obstacles that make it difficult to achieve full awareness. These include:

- Excessive centralization of response strategies in the ministries.
- The weak institutional capacity of ministries to coordinate actions in the face of multiple decision-making bodies and kinds of intervention.
- Lack of communication and coordination among different departments within a ministry.
- Lack of financial resources allocated to making sectoral responses possible in ministries others than the Ministry of Health.
- Inadequate integration of AIDS issues in the national strategies for poverty alleviation.

These obstacles vary according to national context. It is therefore up to each country to identify the obstacles and devise strategies for overcoming them, whether through internal or external partnerships.

a) Internal partnerships

A systemic analysis of how to integrate HIV/AIDS in the education sector induces that there must be a change in the way the various actors view connections between what is at stake, as well as a change of policy, strategies and actions. There should be a transition from linear determinism based on sectoral response carried out in isolation, towards a more dialectic vision (circular interactions) that are organized around a global appreciation of the complexity of the pandemic.

Henceforth, the analysis of internal and external forces in education will put emphasis on multisectoral strategies and responses in formulating policy implementation. Political dialogue, and the search for alliances and partnerships, is needed at every stage: validating and formulating policy and strategies, mobilizing and allocating resources, establishing ways to development and implement sector action plans, revised later following an assessment of the changes achieved.

The FROM/PEST matrix for showing crossover impacts has been suggested as a systemic approach tool. It shows the circular interactions between the pandemic, the education sector and poverty, and the need to engage in multisectoral cooperation.

The framework provides a template for identifying the different factors and areas in the economic, social and political system as they are affected by the HIV/AIDS pandemic. It proceeds stage by stage, showing the key sectors and how to evaluate the impact each field has on the others; which are the most vulnerable, their strengths and weaknesses, opportunities and threats to political, economic and social stability.

Phase 2 is devoted to the various interest groups, whether they are positive forces or not, and shows how to identify their resources and capacity to mobilize others, their comparative advantages and place among the other alliances and coalitions on the stage. The political mapping that results builds a network linking the ministry of education, departments from other ministries, teacher unions, the Parent-Teacher

Associations, parliamentary commissions, agricultural associations, and NGOs and other private or civic groups.

Phase 3 presents the various multisectoral strategies that take account of a sector's vulnerability with regard to poverty, gender and governance. Making use of criteria for assessing each stage -- from implementation and development to expansion for long-term sustainability – the framework for strengthening institutional capacity helps to consolidate a person's overall view of education, management (leadership, planning, coordination mechanism, monitoring, assessment), human resources and finance management, public relations and ability to work with others.

Phase 4 reviews all the potential sources of financing: Ministry budget, the poverty alleviation program, the World Bank, the Initiative for the heavily indebted poorest countries, national committees to fight AIDS, and the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria.

Phases 5 and 6 deal respectively with the establishment and strengthening of multisectoral bodies and the implementation of an action plan developed in response to the following questions: What? With whom? How? Where? When?

A logical framework of monitoring and assessment is used to establish a hierarchy among objectives (general purpose, goals, outputs, activities) in relation to indicators, targets, data sources and risk assessment. Using the new information technology allows for a sharing of information among the different stakeholders while also targeting youth.

b) External partnerships

The HIV/AIDS pandemic puts terrible pressure on already strained national resources. Even though it represents a relatively small proportion of the whole, external funding is nonetheless essential for confronting the crisis. This said, Governments face a big challenge in having to negotiate and follow-up on multiple partnerships. To meet the challenge, they must adopt sector policies that integrate HIV/AIDS, they must assess preparedness and define which performance indicators to monitor, while maintaining their links and dialogue with partners. Particular attention should be paid to the national support that can be provided by UNAIDS, the UN thematic group, FAP funding, and assistance for preparing project proposals to the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria. The following other instruments should also be considered: the national plan for Education for All (EFA), HIPC, MAP, PRSP, SWAP.

Much emphasis was given to the UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education (IATT) which brings together eight institutions from the UN system, including the World Bank, the , UNESCO, UNICEF, UNFPA, UNDP, UNAIDS, WHO and the UK's Department for International Development (DFID), United States Agency for International Development (USAID), Education International, the European Commission and experts from countries affected by the AIDS pandemic to work with government officials.

The strategy adopted by the interagency team coordinated by UNESCO is devoted to confronting the challenge in the many countries lacking any coherent or effective policies to fight AIDS in the education sector. It commits both agencies and donors concerned with HIV/AIDS to focus on the lack of attention accorded to the impact of AIDS on the education sector, on the lack of reliable information, and uncertainty about what measures to take. The effort has two main activities: (i) establishing a

political dialogue with governments to promote real commitment; and (ii) the technical workshops for developing capacity among education sector officials and their partners.

A concrete example of internal and external partnership was presented using the *Projet pour la prévention du SIDA dans les écoles du Congo* (PRESIEC). The Congo government set up the initiative with support from UNDP and other development agencies. Private oil companies also provided financing. The Ministry of Primary and Secondary Education – department of technical and professional training – joined with the ministry of health to develop early and voluntary screening programs, and to provide free medical care for students and teachers. Schools were also targeted for campaigns to promote the use of condoms. NGOs also participated and even benefited from a capacity-building program. The participatory approach helped schools accept the project, and student and faculty clubs provided activities that offer hope that the programs will endure.

Discussions' synthesis

V- GROUP WORK

Small group work was devoted to primary and secondary education, higher education, early childhood and non-formal education.

a) Fighting AIDS in primary and secondary education

The AIDS pandemic was recognized as a serious obstacle to achieving the goals of Education for All. The group identified the following problems:

- Lack of teacher preparedness.
- Absence of reliable data on the disease's impact and inability to evaluate the results and follow-up.
- Resistance to voluntary screening for HIV/AIDS.
- Insufficient technical and financial resources.
- Absence of institutions able to collect information and take charge.
- Sexual harassment of girls.
- Lack of cooperation among the different sectors.
- Socio-cultural constraints.

Faced with these problems, the group also identified several effective – or promising – responses: adopting multisectoral policies, integrating life skills into the curriculum and textbooks, peer education, food programs for OVCs, creating teacher cooperatives to encourage solidarity in the face of the disease.

A number of specific recommendations were addressed to the ministers and various representatives of agencies and civil society, including that:

- AIDS issues should be integrated from the beginning into teacher training.
- School health centers need to be properly equipped and maintained in order to cope.
- Support is needed in order to provide an environment conducive for preventing HIV/AIDS, for screening, and caring for patients in schools.
- Schools should be given the means to collect data and monitor the impact of AIDS.

b) Fighting AIDS in Higher Education

This group benefited from active participation by ADEA's own group on higher education, which shared its experience. The disease's impact was analyzed in terms of direct costs (awareness raising costs, recruitment, training, information activities), in terms of indirect costs (absenteeism, death in the workplace), and on systemic costs such as declining productivity, skills and experiences. Many problems were catalogued: silence and feelings of shame, limited understanding from institutions and individuals; isolated and uncoordinated initiatives, high-risk personal behavior (prostitution, gang rape, multiple partners, mixing of age groups, the vulnerability of students, and lack of external support.

The response to these problems from higher education must be coordinated with policies and strategies that are planned for the long term, taking account of socio-economic and cultural factors that include prevention and treatment, measures against exclusion and shame, awareness raising about respect for girls, partnerships and network, scientific research, publication and dissemination of information.

The following interventions were recommended:

- More emphasis on analysis, advocacy and capacity building.
- Breaking the institutional silence.
- Promoting gender equality.
- Promoting information, counseling and voluntary testing on campuses.
- Integrating HIV/AIDS into the programs.
- Developing a strategic plan and a 5-year action plan.
- Integrating HIV/AIDS into all program activities.
- Actively seeking out partnerships and resources to support members.
- Documenting and exchanging best practices.

To which the following can be added:

- Initiating a regional study on African higher education's efforts to fight AIDS.
- Provide financial support to help institutions of higher education participate in regional and international forums on AIDS.
- Organize exchange programs and networks to link institutions of higher education through AAU.
- Emphasize research and invest in higher education's comparative advantage in fighting AIDS.
- Create mutual insurance system.

c) Fighting AIDS in Early Childhood Development

In this context, the pandemic has caused an increase in the number of orphans and HIV positive individuals, with tragic consequences for early childhood development, especially in the fields of education, health and security.

General policy guidelines put the accent on:

- Legislation and legal procedures needed to protect children and ensure their rights.
- Multisectoral approaches to development of early childhood.
- Mobilizing budgetary and other resources to implement programs.
- Fighting discrimination and exclusion, particularly in relation to war and AIDS.

The analysis of most effective responses to fighting AIDS shows:

- Management, planning and effective mitigation strategies based on sound analysis of children's circumstances and understanding of their needs and rights.
- Prevention programs that provide close supervision, that promote low-risk behavior, that extend the lives of parents and offer multiple supports to orphans and vulnerable children.
- Support strategies based on mobilizing and strengthening community capacity to absorb and cope with orphans.
- Partnerships linking institutions, community based associations and various national, regional and international actors able to mobilize and use resources effectively for the exchange of experiences and knowledge. The group recommended that the Ministries take full account of the political and budgetary aspects of the DPE and that agencies appeal to governments to provide greater financial support.
- A major role for local communities and NGOs.

d) Fighting AIDS in non-formal education

To fight AIDS, the educational system must consider all the different kinds of opportunities for action and their appropriateness to the local context. There are numerous non-formal models of alternative education. These make use of various supports and channels including mass media, the Internet, theatre, music, literacy, peer education, awareness-building caravans, multi-purpose training center, youth clubs.

These activities complement those in formal education, allowing a population larger than school-aged population to be targeted and offering a greater range of responses to needs.

The analysis of effective responses has identified:

- The use of television and radio broadcasts targeted to observing with a critical eye the high-risk practices of young people.
- The use of new information and communication technologies to disseminate news about AIDS.
- The broadcasting of testimonials by persons living with HIV/AIDS.
- Awareness campaigns against discrimination towards people infected with HIV or already sick.
- The creation of funds to support the education of orphans and vulnerable children.

The **ministries** were recommended to:

- Encourage intersectoral cooperation.
- Promote and strengthen initiatives for non-formal education.

The donor agencies were recommended to:

- Give major funding to national governments, associations, and communities fully engaged in promoting alternative ways to fight AIDS.
- Support capacity-building efforts.

Community organizations were recommended to:

- Raise the awareness of families and communities about taboos that stand in the way of fighting AIDS.
- Commit themselves to investing in alternative kinds of education adapted to the needs of those who are faced with HIV/AIDS.

GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS

At the end of the conference, participants proposed a set of general proposals in addition to the specific suggestions made by the groups.

A. Recommendations to Ministries

That immediately following the Conference, they should

- Hold a press conference in each country to make known the results of the Ministerial Conference.
- Establish in each ministry a focal point and a group to reflect on and monitor outcomes from the conference in relation to the preparation and implementation of sectoral plans for fighting AIDS.

Involve everyone at national level by:

- Involving communities, groups from civil society, and families in the national plans to fight AIDS and support orphans and vulnerable children.
- Promoting interministerial cooperation in designing and implementing policies for fighting AIDS (Ministries of Health, Justice, Social Welfare and Communication).

Funding:

- Develop sub-regional capacity to guide and assist the ministries of education in the formulation of project proposals for funding.
- Provide credit to institutions responsible for coordinating anti-AIDS strategies within ministries of education.
- Assess the need of HIV-positive teachers for ARV treatment in order to submit a funding request to the Global Fund to fight AIDS, TB and Malaria
- Mobilize resources for accelerating programs to fight AIDS in the classroom
- Integrate costs and financing into effective strategies.

Cooperation between countries:

- Develop joint intervention strategies at regional and sub-regional level in order to be more effective in fighting AIDS.
- Set up a sub-regional observatory in central Africa for monitoring EFA and the AIDS pandemic, with support from development agencies.
- Help establish a sub-regional network for exchanging information between countries and ensuring that each is represented in a sub-regional coordination committee for HIV/AIDS.

Other recommendations:

- Act immediately on the basis of data already available and undertake a research/action project.
- Set up a procedure for supplying ARVs (anti-retroviral treatment) to teachers and other staff.
- Integrate a gender dimension into poverty alleviation campaigns and plans of action.
- Adopt a human rights stance when tackling the problems of HIV/AIDS and education.
- Integrate early childhood development into sectoral planning.

B. Recommendations to agencies:

- Simplify procedures for gaining access to resources for fighting AIDS
- Give priority to financial donations
- Develop a handbook on the different sources and conditions of financing available to countries.
- Lift certain conditions pertaining to project support
- Ensure that countries have the resources they need to fight HIV/AIDS in education
- Provide funding for data collection surveys.

C. Recommendations to experts

- Help countries prepare and initiate sectoral action plans
- Help countries develop their capacity to collect data on HIV/AIDS in schools at every level.
- Integrate HIV/AIDS issues into academic programs and planning for crisis situations.

D. Recommendations to ADEA:

- Assist the different countries to strengthen their national capacity to design and implement policies to fight HIV/AIDS.
- Organize technical meetings for developing diagnostic tools to monitor the impact of AIDS on education and to develop capacity for multisectoral analysis and planning.
- Facilitate networking and sharing of effective strategies.

Follow-up to the conference and future meetings:

- Organize meetings that are less focused on advocacy and more centered around concrete approaches and tools for fighting AIDS.
- Organize small group discussions so that countries can share their national experiences.
- Discuss legal and ethical questions at future meetings
- Follow up the conference to see how the ministries integrate HIV/AIDS into education.
- Action plans drawn up during the conference should integrate follow-up and reporting back to participants.

E. Recommendations to everyone for everyone

- Promote an open dialogue and seek consensus on what actions to take.
- Reduce expenditures in the military field and devote more resources to basic education, including early childhood development.

VI- THE CLOSING

The closing ceremony, held in the presence of members of the Gabon government, included speeches by:

- Mr Mamadou Ndoye, Executive Secretary of ADEA who expressed his pleasure and thanked everyone who had contributed to the conference's success.
- Professor Ona Ondo, Minister of Education, who expressed his wish that the conference's conclusion would give way to victory in the struggle against the AIDS pandemic, and also underscored the crucial role played by political leaders.
- Mr Gnane Ntantoume, Prime Minister of Gabon, who gave the closing speech.

Earlier, the ministers from Congo, Central African Republic and Tchad had presented, respectively, a motion thanking the government of Gabon, the conclusions and the recommendations of the conference (cf. Annexes).

VII- CONSULTATION ON SUB-REGIONAL COOPERATION FOR EDUCATION IN THE COUNTRIES OF CENTRAL AFRICA.

Meeting outside the main Conference, the Ministers discussed such opportunities, objectives and priorities for sub-regional cooperation in education as:

- Appropriateness to engage in active regional cooperation.
- What goals and strategies to adopt
- Fields and objectives
- Which resources and partnerships to mobilize

The elements listed below and expressed as a protocol of understanding at the close of the conference, are a fair reflection of a general consensus among the ministers:

- 1) The Ministers affirm the usefulness and interest in developing regional cooperation in order to exchange experience and knowledge, to share responsibilities and resources for projects at sub-regional level, and to work for sub-regional integration in central Africa within and through education.
- 2) The ministers believe that the desired sub-regional cooperation must foster the mobility of learners and trainers as part of the exchange program organized between countries, and encourage free circulation by the main players in education.
- 3) The ministers believe that as in CAMES, there should be discussion and reflection on curricula and diploma equivalencies, so that common grounds can be established to facilitate the passage from one system to the other.
- 4) The ministers attach particular importance to monitoring support to commitment and mobilization of the countries in the sub-region toward Education for All, skills-based competencies, the campaign against HIV/AIDS, the Millennial goals and NEPAD.
- 5) The ministers pledge to encourage the use of common monitoring instruments such as sub-regional observatories, and will support joint programs to develop technical and institutional capacity.

- 6) The ministers express the need to avoid duplication and waste, to search out better synergies and to seek longer-term solutions through regional training in particular fields to be identified and carried out in centers of excellence.
- 7) The ministers declare that that sub-regional cooperation should cover the needs of all levels and sub-levels of education while establishing realistic priorities that take account of the resources that will be needed and taking a gradual approach to sub-regional cooperation.
- 8) The ministers express their wish to open the education system to financial partners, civil society, and to give new impetus to international cooperation through sub-regional cooperation.

We, the signatory ministers below, believe these ideas constitute a first step to drawing up a protocol of understanding. Upon returning to our respective countries, we propose to review this text with our advisors and to present a second draft. We ask Professor Daniel Ona Ondo, Minister of Education in Gabon, and the Secretariat of ADEA, to organize the various meetings.

APPENDIX 1:

Conclusions of the Ministerial Conference

on HIV/AIDS and Education Read by the ministers of education of the Central African Republic and Tchad.

Today, the ministerial conference on HIV/AIDS and education, organized jointly by the Association for the Development of Education in Africa (ADEA), the Ministry of Education of Gabon, and the UNAIDS interagency team for education, has concluded its work in Libreville. The conference met for three days, bringing together thirteen ministers or their representatives from central Africa (Burundi, Cameroon, Congo, Gabon, Central African Republic, Rwanda) and other regions (Kenya, Lesotho, Liberia, Sao Tome et Principe, Tchad) and many specialists on HIV/AIDS in education plus representatives from development agencies, NGOs and ADEA's own working groups.

For three days participants assessed the impact of HIV/AIDS on education and tried to evaluate the state of preparedness of countries experiencing the pandemic.

They examined those sectoral policies for fighting HIV/AIDS that can best mobilize the needed actors, partners and resources and ensure an energetic response. They also highlighted the need to develop policies and controls that will protect people who are infected with HIV/AIDS or discriminated against in school, university or place of work.

Problems linked to educational management were addressed, as was the need for ministry planning departments to develop tools for measuring the impact of HIV/AIDS. Without reliable information it is not possible to evaluate the number of children infected or affected by HIV/AIDS and likely to drop out of school; the number of deaths and teacher absences due to HIV/AIDS, or to calculate the resulting costs. Having such a database would also allow countries to establish priorities and make informed political choices.

Considering education as the only "social vaccination" available for the moment to arm oneself against HIV/AIDS, the conference gave special attention to prevention programs that have proved their worth. Life skills training is one of the ways for helping youth develop their ability to take informed decisions, to gain self-control, to communicate and negotiate better so as to protect themselves against high-risk practices. In order to accelerate preventive education, it is indispensable that life skills topics be introduced into curricula and teacher training activities.

The particular case of HIV/AIDS orphans and other vulnerable children was studied very closely. Being deprived of basic care, these children are usually without much education and have little chance of escaping poverty. A large increase in the number of homeless people and street children is to be expected soon, along with increased child prostitution, greater abuse of girls and women, and higher crime rates.

General recommendations:

Recommendations were directed to both ministers and international organizations.

1. Recommendations to ministers

Organization:

 Establish focal points and HIV/AIDS departments within each ministry and given them maximum support.

Cooperation between countries:

- Enhance effectiveness of efforts to fight AIDS by developing common intervention strategies at regional and sub-regional levels.
- With assistance from development partners, establish a sub-regional observatory in central Africa to monitor EFA and actions directed at fighting AIDS.
- Facilitate networking at sub-regional level and the exchange of information between countries by ensuring that each country is represented on a subregional HIV/AIDS coordination committee.

Involving all actors at national level:

- Involve communities, civil society and families in national plans to fight AIDS and offer support to orphans and vulnerable children.
- Promote interministerial cooperation in planning and implementing policies to fight AIDS (ministries of health, Justice, Social Welfare and Communication).

Funding:

- Develop sub-regional capacity to advise and assist ministries of education in submitting project proposals to funding sources.
- Give credit to groups within ministries of education that are responsible for coordinating efforts to fight AIDS.
- Assess how much is needed to treat seropositive teachers with ARV so that a request for funding can be submitted to the Global Fund to Fights AIDS and Tuberculosis.
- Mobilize resources needed to accelerate implementation of programs to fight AIDS in schools.
- Integrate budgetary and funding considerations into the selected strategies.

Other actions:

- Act immediately on the basis of existing information and undertake actionresearch.
- Install procedures for supplying ARVs to teachers and other staff.
- Integrate a gender dimension into action plans for alleviating poverty.
- Adopt a human rights stance with regard to HIV/AIDS and education.
- Don't forget about early childhood development.

2. Recommendations to agencies:

- Simplify procedures for gaining access to resources with which to fight AIDS. It is preferable to give assistance in the form of donations.
- Draw up a manual to help countries identify the different sources of funding and conditions for obtaining it.
- Eliminate some of the conditions imposed for obtaining project support.
- Ensure that resources are available to countries for fighting HIV/AIDS in the education sector.
- Give funding to data collection surveys.
- Help countries strengthen their ability to gather data on HIV/AIDS in schools and at every teaching level.
- Integrate HIV/AIDS issues into all school programs.

3. Recommendations to experts:

- Support countries in building capacity on collecting data on HIV/AIDS in schools and at all teaching levels.
- Integrate related to HIV/AIDS in the curricula.

4. Recommendations to ADEA:

- Help countries strengthen their capacity to design and implement policies for fighting HIV/AIDS in education programs.
- Organize technical meetings for developing diagnostic and monitoring tools for evaluating the effect of AIDS on education, and for strengthening analysis and multisectoral planning.
- Facilitate networking and information sharing about effective strategies.

Conference follow-up and future meetings

- Organize meetings that are less focused on advocacy and more focused on concrete tools and approaches for fighting AIDS.
- Organize small group discussion to help countries share their experiences.
- Include discussion of legal and ethical issues.
- Ensure there is follow-up after the conference to see how ministries are integrating the problem of HIV/AIDS into sectoral policy.
- All action plans developed during the conference should require some kind of monitoring and accountability from participants.

5. Recommendations to everyone for everyone:

- Draw up a framework for future action based on general consensus.
- Reduce military expenditures and allocate more resources to preschool and basic education.

Specific recommendations

Specific recommendations for different types and levels of education were also made.

1. Concerning early childhood development

- > Programs for early childhood development should be taken more seriously.
- ➤ Donors should give more support to governments for early childhood education, and do more advocacy work with governments.
- Civil society and local communities should be fully involved because of their primary role in early childhood development.

2. Concerning primary and secondary education

- > AIDS issues should be integrated from the beginning into teacher training.
- > School health centers need to be properly equipped and maintained in order to cope.
- > Support is needed in order to provide an environment conducive for preventing HIV/AIDS, for screening, and caring for patients in schools.
- Schools should be given the means to collect data and monitor the impact of AIDS.

3. Concerning higher education

- > Sectoral policies that target just higher education are needed.
- Internal units devoted to fighting HIV/AIDS should be set up.
- > Special insurance units should be set up to offer help in accessing medical care.
- ➤ Infected or HIV-affected students should be cared for and a penal code is needed to fight discrimination.
- ➤ HIV/AIDS issues should be mainstreamed into university activities including teaching and research, whether clinical or social. Gender dimensions should be highlighted in implementing policies and strategies.

3. Concerning orphans and vulnerable children

- Ensure education for all by:
 - > Giving financial assistance to increase enrollment
 - Offering support to orphans and vulnerable children
 - Creating school canteens
 - Providing free health services in schools
- Strengthen partnerships among the different ministries concerned with OVC by:
 - Rebuilding the family unit
 - Promoting public boarding facilities
 - Encouraging host families
 - > Strengthen the capacity of institutions able to receive orphans.

APPENDIX 2

LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

SUB-REGIONAL MINISTERIAL CONFERENCE CO-ORGANISED BY ADEA AND THE MINISTRY OF EDUCATION OF GABON AND THE ADEA ON HIV/AIDS PANDEMIC IN THE EDUCATION SECTOR

LIBREVILLE, GABON, 27-29 MAY 2003

COUNTRIES OF THE CENTRAL AFRICAN REGION

BURUNDI

S.E. M. Prospère MPAWENAYO Ministre de l'Education nationale Boulevard de l'Uprona

B.P. 1990 Bujumbura

Tél.: +257/217776

Fax: +257/ 22 84 77/ 22 37 55 Mél: mineduc@cbinf.com

Mme Françoise-Romaine NDAYISENGA Point focal du Ministère de l'Education Nationale Bujumbura, BURUNDI

Tél: +257 21 64 51

M. Ladislas BIGIRIMANA Ministère de l'Education nationale Membre du CNLS

CAMEROUN

S.E.M. Emmanuel BANTAR NGAFEESON Secrétaire d'Etat no. 1 Ministre de l'Education nationale B.P. 1600 Yaoundé

Tél.: +237 223/ 1262 Fax: +237 223/ 0855/ 8429

M. Cyriaque MBEUZA WEULASSAGOU Directeur de la Santé, du Sport et des Activités Post et Périscolaires Ministère de l'Education Nationale B.P. 1600 Yaoundé, CAMEROUN

Tél: +237 223 53 26 Fax: +237 223 53 26

Dr. Catherine MBENA Sous-Directeur de la Santé Scolaire Ministère de l'Education nationale B.P. 5661

Yaoundé, CAMEROUN Tél.: +237 964 47 13 Fax: +237 223 53 26 Mél: <u>ebebakate@yahoo.fr</u> Mme Emma LAFON ENO Cabinet du Ministre Ministère de l'Enseignement Supérieur Yaoundé, CAMEROUN Tel: +237 770 71 98

REPUBLIQUE DU CONGO

S.E. Mme Rosalie KAMA – NIAMAYOUA Ministre de l'Enseignement primaire et secondaire, chargé de l'alphabétisation B.P. 2078 Brazzaville

Tél.: +242/81 25 39/66 55 43

S.E.M. Pierre Michel NGUIMBI Ministère de l'Enseignement Technique Et Professionnel Immeuble Ex. Voix de la Révolution B.P. 2076 Brazzaville

Tél: +242 81 56 46 Fax: +242 81 56 82 Mél: metp_cab@yahoo.fr

M. Eugène GOULOU Ministère de l'Enseignement supérieur, chargé de la Recherche scientifique B.P. 669 rue Vindza PI 15 ans Brazzaville, CONGO

Tél.: +242/31 16 17 Fax: +242/62 59 03

M. Nestor MOUSSOKI
Coordonnateur National
Projet Prévention du SIDA dans les Ecoles du
Congo (PRESIEC)
Dom. Camp SEMICO
Case P13-331V – Moukondo
Brazzaville, CONGO

Tél (portable): +242 63 45 44 E-mail: nestor.moussoki@undp.org nestormoussoki@yahoo.fr Mme Clothilde Louise MOUNTHOUD-BANTHOUD

Conseillère

Ministère de l'Enseignement Primaire et

Secondaire

Charge de l'Alphabétisation

Tél: +242 51 95 51

M. Marie Joseph MALLALI-YOUGA

Directeur de la Planification

Ministère de l'Enseignement Primaire et

Secondaire

Charge de l'Alphabétisation

Brazzaville, CONGO Tél: +242 66 44 56

GABON

S.E. Prof. Daniel ONA-ONDO Ministre de l'Education nationale Vice Président du Forum des Ministres B.P. 06 Libreville

Tél.: +241/72 44 61/76 14 52 Fax: +241/76 42 65/76 14 48

S.E.M. Fréderic MASSAVALA MBOUMBA

Ministre Délégué

Ministère de l'Education nationale

B.P. 06 Libreville

Tél.: +241/72 44 61/76 14 52 Fax: +241/76 42 65/76 14 48

M. Adama Moussa DIARRA

Conseiller Technique

Ministère de l'Education nationale

B.P. 06

Libreville, GABON

Tél.: +241/05 20 80/72 42 96

Fax: +241/76 42 65

Dr . Jean-Juste NGOMO

Directeur Adjoint PNLS/IST Gabon

B.P. 6357

Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 76 46 20/73 47 27 Mél: jjngomo@yahoo.fr

REPUBLIQUE CENTRAFRICAINE

S.E. M. Lazare Yagao NGAMA Secrétaire d'Etat Ministère de l'Education nationale, de l'Enseignement supérieur et de la Recherche scientifique B.P. 35

Bangui

Tél.: +236/61 69 50/61 29 56/61 72 19

Fax: +236/61 41 74/61 29 56

M. Raymond SEKELA

Point Focal, Cellule de Lutte contre le VIH/SIDA

Ministère de l'Education nationale

B.P. 35

Bangui, REPUBLIQUE CENTRAFRICAINE

Tél. : +236/ 61 69 50/ 61 29 56/ 61 72 19

Fax: +236/61 41 74/61 29 56

Dr. Marcel MASSANGA

Secrétariat Technique du Comité National de

Lutte contre le SIDA (ST/CNLS)

Bangui, REPUBLIQUE CENTRAFRICAINE

Tél: +236 50 57 89/61 36 65

Fax: +236 61 05 46

Mél: mmassanga@hotmail.com

REPUBLIQUE DU RWANDA

S.E. M. Eugène MUNYAKAYANZA Secrétaire d'Etat à l'Enseignement primaire et secondaire

B.P. 622

Kigali, RWANDA

Tél: +250/8 30 51/8 28 74 Fax: +250/8 21 62/8 42 34

M. Emmanuel RUSANGANWA

Ministère de l'Enseignement primaire et

secondaire

M. Hubert KAGABO

Ministère de l'Enseignement primaire et

secondaire

SAO TOME ET PRINCIPE

M. Artur de Sousa Pontes TORRES

Conseiller à la coopération

Ministère de l'Education et de la Culture

C.P. 41 Sao-Tomé

Tél.: +239 12/22 496/21 861

Fax: +239 12/21 466

Dr. Antonio Amado VAZ

Ministère de l'Education et de la Culture

IV Imprensa Caixa Postal 612

Aqua Grande, SAO TOME ET PRINCIPE

Tél.: +239 2 24325 Résidence/ 239 2 25737 Fax: +239 2 21 576

Mme Maria de Fatima ALMEIDA

Ministère de l'éducation et de la Culture

Direction de l'Enseignement Supérieur, Technique

et Supérieur C.P. 41

SAO TOME ET PRINCIPE

Tél/Fax: +239 2 21 524 Portable: +239 90 38 67 Mél: fps@cstome.net

TCHAD

S.E. M. Yokabdjim MANDIGUI Ministre de l'Education nationale

B.P. 743 N'Djaména

Tél.: +235/8418027

Fax: +235/ 51 45 12/ 51 48 62 Telex: 5238 MINAFEET Mél: mebsa@intnet.td

Djelamde MBAÏRO DERMBAYE

Coordonnateur de la Cellule de Lutte contre le

SIDA

Ministre de l'Education nationale

B.P. 743 N'Diaména

Tél.: +235/8418027

Fax: +235/ 51 45 12/ 51 48 62 Telex: 5238 MINAFEET Mél: mebsa@intnet.td

M. Hamid DJABAR

Coordonnateur du Programme National de Lutte contre le SIDA (PNLS/IST)

Ministère de la Santé Publique

B.P. 407

N'djamena, TCHAD Tél: +235 52 34 06/7 Fax: +235 52 34 07

Mél: jabarhamid2003@yahoo.fr

PAYS DU BUREAU DES MINISTRES DE L'ADEA /ADEA BUREAU OF MINISTERS

KENYA

Ms. Tamara C. RATEMO
Co-ordinator – ACU
Ministry of Education, Science and Technology
Jogoo House 'B', Harambee Avenue
P.O. Box 30040

Nairobi KENYA

Tel: +254 2 334411

Cellphone: +254 722 79 12 28

Fax: +254 2 214287

Mr. Joshua NGELU

National Cross-Sectoral Coordinator

National Aids Control Council

The Chancery Building, 6th Floor Valley Rd

P.O. Box 61307 Nairobi, KENYA

Tel: +254 2 2715109/2715144

Fax: +254 2711231

LESOTHO

Hon. Mr. Archibald Lesao LEHOHLA Minister of Education Deputy Prime Minister & Chair of the Caucus of Ministers

P.O. Box 47 Maseru 100

Tel: +266 22/ 31 75 29/ 31 79 00 Fax: +266 22/ 31 02 06/ 32 61 19 E-mail: lehohlal@education.gov.ls

Mr. O.M. MAKARA Ministry of Eduction

P.O. Box 47 Maseru 100

Tel: +266 22/ 31 75 29/ 31 79 00 Fax: +266 22/ 31 02 06/ 32 61 19

Mrs. M. SETLOLELA Ministry of Education P.O. Box 47

Maseru 100

Tel: +266 22/ 31 75 29/ 31 79 00 Fax: +266 22/ 31 02 06/ 32 61 19

LIBERIA

Hon. Dr. Evelyn S. KANDAKAI Minister of Education 6th Floor E.G.W. King Plaza, Broad Street P.O. Box 9012 Monrovia

Tel: +231 22/ 61 44/ 62 16 Fax: +231 22/ 61 44

E-mail: <u>dkandaka2002@yahoo.com</u>

Ms. Olivia MARSE

Director, Division of School Health

Minister of Education

6th Floor E.G.W. King Plaza, Broad Street

P.O. Box 9012 Monrovia

Tel: +231 22/ 61 44/ 62 16 Cellphone: +231 519 155 Fax: +231 22/ 61 44

E-mail: Olivia-marse@yahoo.com

Mr. Amos VARNEY

IEC Officer, National AIDS Control Program

C/o Sars Nyanti

Minister of Health & Social Welfare

Monrovia

Cellphone: +231 519 155

NIGERIA

Mrs. E.M. OYINLOYE National Coordinator HIV/AIDS in Education Federal Ministry of Education 6 Gimbiya Street Area II Garki, Abuja

NIGERIA

Tél: +234 803 3080 547 Portable: +234 09 413 7379

AGENCES/AGENCIES

(DGCID)Ministère des Affaires étrangères, France

M. Jean - Claude MANTES Chargé de mission au Développement social

et Coopération éducative

Direction générale de la Coopération internationale et du Développement 20, Rue Monsieur, bureau 202 75700 Paris 07 SP, FRANCE

Tél.: +33 1 53 69 31 24 Fax: +33 1 53 69 37 83

Mél: jean-claude.mantes@diplomatie.gouv.fr

DFID

Ms. Sandra BARTON 1 Palace Street London SW1E 5HE, UNITED KINGDOM Tel: +44 20 7023 0000

Fax: +44 20 7023 0016 E-mail: <u>s-barton@dfid.gov.uk</u> Web site: <u>www.dfid.gov.uk</u>

IBE/UNESCO

Christine PANCHAUD HIV/AIDS Program Coordinator C.P. 199

1211 Geneva 20 Switzerland

Tel.: +41 (22) 917 78 52 Fax: +41 (22) 917 78 01

Mél:<u>c.panchaud@ibe.unesco.org</u> Site web: www.ibe.unesco.org

IIPE/UNESCO

Ms. Alexandra DRAXLER

Senior Programme Specialist/ UNESCO Focal

Point for HIV/AIDS

International Institute for Educational Planning

(UNESCO/IIEP)

7-9, Rue Eugène-Delacroix 75116 Paris, FRANCE Tel:+33 1/45 03 77 88 Fax: +33 1/40 72 83 66

E-mail: a.draxler@iiep.unesco.org

Mr. Eric ALLEMANO Research Manager HIV/AIDS and Education

International Institute for Educational Planning

7 - 9 rue Eugène-Delacroix 75116 Paris, FRANCE Tel. (33) 1 45 03 77 30 Fax (33) 1 40 72 83 66

E-mail: <u>e.allemano@iiep.unesco.org</u> Web site: <u>www.unesco.org/iiep</u> Mr. Gabriel RUGALEMA
Programme Specialist Capacity Building for
HIV/AIDS and Education
International Institute for Educational Planning
7 - 9 rue Eugène-Delacroix
75116 Paris, FRANCE
Tel. (33) 1 45 03 78 14
Fax (33) 1 40 72 83 66

Ms. Tara BUKOW

HIV/AIDS Impact on Education Clearinghouse International Institute for Educational Planning

7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix 75116 Paris, France Tel: + 33 1 45 03 77 59 Fax (33) 1 40 72 83 66

E-mail: t.bukow@iiep.unesco.org
Web site: http://www.unesco.org/iiep

Mr. David CLARKE Senior Programme Officer HIV/AIDS 7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix 75116 Paris, France

Tel: + 33 1 45 03 78 13 Fax (33) 1 40 72 83 66

E-mail: d.clarke@iiep.unesco.org
Web site: http://www.unesco.org/iiep

PCD

Dr. Lesley DRAKE
Coordinator
Partnership for Child Development
Imperial College School of Medicine
St. Mary's Campus
Norfolk Place
London W2 1PG

Tel: +44 207 706 4203 Fax: +44 207 262 7912

E-mail: Lesley.drake@imperial.ac.uk
Web site: www.schoolsandhealth.org
www.child-development.org

Ms. Anthi PATRIKIOS
Operations Manager
Partnership for Child Development
Imperial College School of Medicine
St. Mary's Campus
Norfolk Place
London W2 1PG

Tel: +44 207 706 4203 Fax: +44 207 262 7912

E-mail: anthi.patrikios@imperial.ac.uk
Web site: www.schoolsandhealth.org
www.child-development.org

Mr. Ed COOPER
Partnership for Child Development
Imperial College School of Medicine
St. Mary's Campus
Norfolk Place

London W2 1PG

Tel: +44 207 7974 70 83 20 Fax: +44 207 262 7912

E-mail: ed.cooper@imperial.ac.uk E-mail: ed.cooper@nhspeople.net Web site: www.schoolsandhealth.org www.child-development.org

Mr. Bheki TWALA Partnership for Child Development Imperial College School of Medicine St. Mary's Campus Norfolk Place

London W2 1PG Tel: +44 207 Fax: +44 207

E-mail: bheki.twala@imperial.ac.uk Web site: www.schoolsandhealth.org www.child-development.org Mr. Kamal DESAI Partnership for Child Development Imperial College School of Medicine St. Mary's Campus Norfolk Place London W2 1PG

Tel: +44 207 Fax: +44 207

E-mail: kamal.desai@imperial.ac.uk Web site: www.schoolsandhealth.org www.child-development.org

ONUSIDA/UNAIDS

Ms. Maria Ana DOMINGUEZ **UNDP** Chargée de Programme Point Focal VIH/SIDA **PNUD** B.P. 2183

Libreville - GABON Tel: +241 73 88 87/90 Fax: +241 73 88 91

E-mail: mariana.dominguez@undp.org Web site: www.unaids-aoc.org

PNUD/UNDP

Mr. Jean-Baptiste GATALI Policy Advisor UNDP Regional Project, HIV/AIDS & Development Gestetner Building 138 Palala Road Menlo Park P.O. Box 6541. Pretoria SOUTH AFRICA

Tel: +27 12 369 9933 Fax: +27 12 348 7688 Cell: +27 82 821 1563 E-mail: jean.gatali@undp.org

Web site: www.hivdev.org

Mr. Lamine THIAM Policy Advisor UNDP Regional Project, HIV/AIDS & Development Gestetner Building 138 Palala Road Menlo Park P.O. Box 6541, Pretoria **SOUTH AFRICA**

Tel: +27 12 369 9931 Fax: +27 12 348 7688 Cell: +27 82 781 9956

E-mail: lamine.thiam@undp.org Web site: www.hivdev.org

UNESCO

Ms Lene BUCHERT Senior Programme Specialist, Basic Education Division (Office 4.087)

7, Place de Fontenoy 75352 Paris O7 SP France Tél: 33 (0)1.45.68.08.26 Fax 33 (0)1.45.68.56.27/28

E-mail: l.buchert@unesco.org

UNFPA

Mr. Daniel SALA DIAKANDA
Cluster Manager in Africa Division
United Nations Population Fund Headquarters
220 East 42nd Street – 18th Floor
New York, New York 10017
USA

USA

Tel: +1 212 297 5171 Fax: +1 212 297 4951 E-mail: hq@unfpa.org Web site: www.unfpa.org

Dr. Mamadou DIALLO UNFPA Representative in Sierra Leone 76 Wilkinson Road P.O. Box 1011 Freetown, SIERRA LEONE

Tel: +232 22

Fax: +232 22 233 505 E-mail: unfpa.fo.sl@undp.org

UNICEF

Mr. Marcel S. OUATTARA, Ph.D. Regional Project Officer Education Unit/Life Skills Regional Officer UNICEF West & Central Africa Regional office P.O. Box 29720 Dakar - SENEGAL

Tel: +221 869 58 68
Cellphone: +221 566 51 88
E-mail: mouattara@unicef.org
marcelsouattara@hotmail.com

Mr. Jean Claude LEGRAND Senior Regional Advisor Child Protection UNICEF West & Central Africa Regional Office P.O. Box 29720 Dakar - SENEGAL

E-mail: jclegrand@unicef.org

WORLD BANK

Prof. Donald BUNDY Lead Specialist, School Health & Nutrition The World Bank 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20433 U.S.A.

tel: +1 (202) 473 3636 fax: +1 (202) 522 3233

E-mail: dbundy@worldbank.org Website: www.worldbank.org

Ms. Seung-hee F. LEE

The World Bank 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, DC 20433 U.S.A. tel: +1 (202) 458 0504

E-mail: <u>slee4@worldbank.org</u> Website: <u>www.worldbank.org</u>

M. Alassane DIAWARA Représentant Resident Banque Mondiale Republic of Congo Phone: 242 81 48 19

Email: adiawara@worldbank.org

Mme Mehrnaz TEYMOURIAN Représentant Resident Banque Mondiale Libreville, GABON Tél: +241 73 81 72/71

Mél: mteymourian@worldbank.org

WFP

Ms. Flora SIBANDA-MULDER World Food Programme Via Cesare Giulio Viola 68-70 00148 Rome, ITALY

Tel: +39 06 6513 2511 Fax: +39 06 6513 2854

GROUPES DE TRAVAIL DE L'ADEA /ADEA WORKING GROUPS

GT sur la Communication/Communication for

Education

Prof. Alfred OPUBOR

Coordinator

Comed Program-Wanad Center

B.P. 378

Cotonou, BENIN Tel: +229 31 34 54

Fax: +229 31 28 70/229 31 54 81 E-mail: alfredopubor@yahoo.com

comed@wanad.org

GT sur l'Enseignement Supérieur/Higher

Education

Ms. Alice Sena LAMPTEY

WG Coordinator

Association of African Universities (AAU)

P.O. Box AN 5744 Accra-North

GHANA

Tel: +233 21/ 76 15 88/ 77 44 95

Fax: +233 21/ 77 48 21 E-mail: alamptey@aau.org Web site: www.aau.org

Prof. Sheila Dinotshe TLOU HIV/AIDS Co-ordinator University of Botswana

P/Bag 0022

Gaberone, BOTSWANA Tel: +267 355 2542/2541 Fax: +267 318 4747/395 6591

E-mail: tlousd@mopipi.ub.bw

GT sur le Développement de la Petite Enfance/Early Childhood Development Ms. Norma RUDOLPH P.O. Box 51046 RAEDENE 2124 SOUTH AFRICA

Tel & Fax: +27 11 485 2518 E-mail: normar@netactive.co.za

Ms. Nozuko MAJOLA
Project Officer
AIDS Foundation of South Africa
P.O. Box 50582
Musgrave
4062 Natal
Durban, SOUTH AFRICA
Tel: +27 31 202 9520

Fax: +27 31 202 9522 E-mail: nozuko@aids.org.za

Ms. Rose WARINGA CCF Rangala Project P.O. Box 322 Sidindi KENYA

Tel: +254 334 34211 Fax: +254 334 34211

E-mail: ccf-rangala@swiftkisumu.com

GT sur la Profession Enseignante/Teaching Profession (Francophone) M. Paul DOGOH BIBI Coordonnateur régional du GT 06 B.P. 1634, 06 Abidjan, COTE D'IVOIRE

Tél.: +225/ 20 21 11 29/ 83 93 Fax: +225/ 20 21 83 93/ 51 42 Portable: +225/ 05 67 14 16 Mél: dogoh@globeaccess.net dogoh@lycosmail.com

Dr. Alphonse KANGAH s/c Working Group Teaching Profession (Francophone) (WGTP/FS) 16 B.P. 791

Abidjan 16, COTE D'IVOIRE Tél.: +225/ 20 21 11 29/ 83 93 Fax: +225/ 20 21 83 93/ 51 42 Portable: +225/ 05 67 14 16 Mél: dogoh@globeaccess.net

INSTITUTION ASSOCIEE A L'ADEA

FAWE

Dr. Mariama SARR-CEESAY
Forum for African Women Educationalists

Programme Officer P.O. Box 53168 00505 Ngong Road KENYA

Tel: +254 2 57 31 31/57 42 05

Fax: +254 2 57 41 50
E-mail: msceesay@fawe.org
Web site: fawe@fawe.org

AUTRES INVITES/OTHER INVITEES

CEMAC

Monsieur Dieudonné BM'NIYAT BANGAMBOULOU

Chef du Service de la Culture et des Affaires

Sociales

Communauté Economique et Monétaire de

l'Afrique Centrale (CEMAC)

B.P. 969 Bangui

REPUBLIQUE CENTRAFRICAINE

Fax: + 236 61 21 35

Tél: +236 61 21 79/61 18 85/61 13 59

Portable: +236 50 27 53

ROCARE

Mme Brigitte MATCHINDA Université de Yaoundé I Ecole normale Supérieure B.P. 47

Yaoundé, CAMEROUN Tel: +237 994 36 00 Cell phone: +237 775 8333

Fax: +237

E-mail: brigittematchinda@yahoo.fr

/matchinda@cm.refer.org Web site: www.ernwaca.org

GEEP

Dr. Babacar FALL

Maître Assistant/Coordonnateur du GEEP

Ecole Normale Supérieure

Université Cheikh Anta Diop de Dakar

B.P. 5036

Dakar, SENEGAL

Tél: +221 824 48 77/632 04 99

Fax: +221 820 39 95 E-mail: <u>bafall@refer.sn</u> Site web: <u>www.refer.sn.geep</u>

BURUNDI

M. Jean-Marie NINGENZA

Ministère de l'Action Sociale et de la Promotion de

la Femme

Bujumbura, BURUNDI Tél: +257 22 24 31 Fax: +257 22 42 47

Mél: ningenzajm@yahoo.fr

M. Léopold BARUTWANAYO

Ministère de la Santé Publique Tél: +257 40 21 81/84 36 07

M. Boniface NYAMPETA

Ministère de l'Education Nationale, Enseignement

Secondaire

Bujumbura, BURUNDI Tél: +257 21 64 51

Mme Lumine BAZEDUKA Ministère de l'Education Nationale

D/S 143

Bujumbura, BURUNDI Tél: +257 92 66 36

Mme Scholastique MPENGEKEZE Ministère de l'Education Nationale Bujumbura, BURUNDI

Tél: +257 22 62 95

CONGO

Mme Valérie-Agnès MOUNTOU

Responsable des Questions du VIH/SIDA Ministère de l'Enseignement Technique

et Professionnel Immeuble Ex. Voix de la Révolution

B.P. 2076 Brazzaville

Tél: +242 31 16 64 Fax: +242 81 56 82 Mél: metp_cab@yahoo.fr

Mme Marie-Francke PURUEHNCE

Directrice du Programme National de Lutte contre

le SIDA (PNLS) B.P. 1913

Brazaville, CONGO

Tél: +242 51 85 95/64 99 86

Mél: pnlscongobrazza@hotmail.com

Mme Cécile HOLLAT

Ministère des Affaires Sociales

B.P. 13860

Brazzaville, CONGO

Tél (portable): +242 68 42 29

Mme Claire ASSAMBO-KIELI Présidente, UFSD (ONG) Brazzaville, CONGO

Tél: +242 66 55 20 Fax: +242 82 00 08

GABON

S.E.M. Vincent MOULENGUI BOKOSSOU Ministre de l'Enseignement Supérieur

M. Jacques LEBIBI Recteur USTM

Prof. André MOUSSAVOU MOUYAMA

Recteur USS

Prof. Emile MBOT Recteur UOB

M. Félicien M. M'EKWA Secrétaire Général

Ministère de l'Education nationale

B.P. 06

Libreville, GABON

M. Sidoine MBOUNA

IGEN

Mme Léontine MEBALE

DGEP

Ministère de l'Education Nationale

B.P. 06

Libreville, GABON

Mme Charlotte Emma AKIREMY

COLLISIMEN

Mme Jeanne Thérèse OGULA

ONG

Mme Sophie KWENZI MIKALA

DPP AFEG

M. Saint Thomas LECKOGO

DE1, Ministère de l'Education Nationale

M. Eugène EYA

DE2, Ministère de l'Education Nationale

M. Joseph ONDO EVA

DETP, Ministère de l'Education Nationale

Mme Sidonie SIAKA

AGASS

M. Georges MPAGA

ONG SIDA

Pasteur Gaspard OBIANG

Directeur CIRMF

Mme La Directrice Hygiène Scolaire

M. Directeur du CTA

M. Jean Daniel FOTSO-EYI

Conseiller

Ministère de l'Education Nationale

B.P. 06

Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 72 19 75/23 96 53/57 34 94

Mél : fotseyi@inet.ga

M. Jean Claude ENGO

Ministère de l'Education Nationale

M. Joseph MAMBOUNDOU Protocole du Ministère de l'Education Nationale

M. Jean Baptiste MINTOGO **DCRH**

Mme Blandine MEFANE

B.P. 3533

Libreville, GABON Tél: +241 33 19 56

Mél: bmefane@caramail.com

M. Roger NZAMBA MAVIOGA **COLUSIMEN** B.P. 6813 Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 73 84 81

Mél: nzamba@hotmail.com nzambamavioga@yahoo.fr

Mme Bernadette MBENG **IGENA** Ministère de l'Education Nationale B.P. 06 Libreville, GABON

Mme Catherine NKIE DIPN B.P. 813 Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 73 47 71

M. Ali EYEGHE

Bureau Régional de la Banque Africaine de Développement (BAD) B.P. 4075 Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 76 85 76/28 48 60

Fax: +241 76 85 77 Mél: a.eyeghe@afdb.org

Mme Blanche-Reine MEBALEY COLUSIMEN B.P. 2076 Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 76 47 66/24 53 35

Mme Liliane OWONO MBAZOGUE Prof. des Sciences Naturelles Lycée National Léon Mba, Département des Sciences de la Vie et de la Terre (SVT) B.P. 10061 Libreville, GABON.

Tél: +241 53 18 76

Dr. Angélique NDJOYI MBIGUINO, Ph.D Virologue, Département de Microbiologie Faculté de Médecine Université des Sciences de la Santé

B.P. 8302

Libreville, GABON.

Tél: +241 70 52 77/29 47 36

Fax: +241 70 08 56 Mél: andjoyi@assala.com

M. Daniel LEKAMBO **FEESENA** Libreville, GABON

Mme Yolande BILOUKA Syndicat de l'Education Nationale (SENA) Comité de Lutte contre le SIDA B.P. 9117

Libreville, GABON Tél: +241 72 23 02 Fax: +241 72 23 03 Mél: sena@inet.ga

Mme Christiane BITOUGAT Secrétaire Général du Syndicat de l'Education Nationale (SENA)

B.P. 9117 Libreville, GABON

Tél: +241 72 23 02/25 03 76

Fax: +241 72 23 03 Mél: sena@inet.ga

RWANDA

Mme Viviane MUKANYILIGIRA Ministère de l'Enseignement primaire et secondaire

M. John RUTAYISIRE Ministère de l'Enseignement primaire et secondaire

SECRETARIAT DE L'ADEA/ADEA SECRETARIAT M. Mamadou NDOYE Executive Secretary ADEA Secretariat 7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix 75116 Paris, FRANCE

Tél.: +33 1/45 03 77 65 Fax: +33 1/45 03 39 65

Mél : m.ndoye@iiep.unesco.org Web site : http://www.adeanet.org

Mr. Hamidou BOUKARY Senior Programme Officer 7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix 75116 Paris, FRANCE

Tel: +33 1 45 03 77 58 Fax: +33 1 45 03 39 65

E-mail: h.boukary@iiep.unesco.org
Web site : http://www.adeanet.org

Mrs. Thanh Hoa DESRUELLES
Publications and Communication Officer
7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix
75116 Paris, FRANCE

Tel: +33 1 45 03 77 69 Fax: +33 1 45 03 39 65

E-mail: th.desruelles@iiep.unesco.org
Web site: http://www.adeanet.org

Mr. Joris van BOMMEL Programme Officer 7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix 75116 Paris, FRANCE Tel: +33 1 45 03 77 79

Fax: +33 1 45 03 77 79

Mél. j.vanbommel@iiep.unesco.org Web site : http://www.adeanet.org Ms. Monicah ANDEFA-ARTAUX Administrative Assistant 7-9 rue Eugène Delacroix 75116 Paris, FRANCE Tel: +33 1 45 03 77 57

Tel: +33 1 45 03 77 57 Fax: +33 1 45 03 39 65

Mél. m.artaux@iiep.unesco.org Web site: http://www.adeanet.org

I:\Sub-regional Ministerial
Meetings\HIVAIDS\Logistics\Participants list ministerial meeting Gabon May 2003.doc